U. S. Department of Justice Office of the Inspector General

A Review of the FBI's Handling of Intelligence Information Related to the September 11 Attacks (November 2004)



Released Publicly June 2006

Office of the Inspector General

UNCLASSIFIED

This report is an unclassified version of the full report that the Office of the Inspector General (OIG) completed in 2004 and provided to the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI), the Department of Justice, the Congress, the Central Intelligence Agency, the National Security Agency, and the National Commission on Terrorist Attacks Upon the United States. The OIG's full report is classified at the Top Secret/SCI level.

At the request of members of Congress, after issuing the full report the OIG created an unclassified version of the report. However, because the unclassified version included information about the FBI's investigation of Zacarias Moussaoui, and because of Moussaoui's trial in the United States District Court for the Eastern District of Virginia and the rules of that Court, the OIG could not release the unclassified version of the report without the Court's permission until the trial was completed.

In June 2005, the Court gave the OIG permission to release the sections of the unclassified report that did not discuss Moussaoui. Therefore, at that time the OIG released publicly a version of the unclassified report that did not contain Chapter 4 (the OIG's review of the Mousssaoui matter), as well as other references to Moussaoui throughout the report.

The Moussaoui case concluded on May 4, 2006, when the Court sentenced Moussaoui to life in prison. The OIG then prepared this document, an unclassified version of the full report that includes the information related to Moussaoui.

On June 19, 2006, the OIG is releasing this full version of the unclassified report, which includes the Moussaoui chapter and other references to Moussaoui throughout the report, as well as the other chapters that previously were released publicly.

NOTE

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TAI	BLE	OF CONTENTSi
CHA	APTI	ER ONE: INTRODUCTION 1
I.	Intro	oduction1
II.	ÓIG	investigation4
III.	Org	anization of the OIG report 4
CHA	APTI	ER TWO: BACKGROUND
I.	Intro A. B.	oduction7Introduction to international terrorism7The FBI's role in protecting against international terrorism8
II.		FBI's organizational structure with respect to international rism
		1.Organization of the Counterterrorism Division142.Management of counterterrorism cases at FBI Headquarters . 15Field offices and counterterrorism investigations19The Department's Office of Intelligence Policy and Review20
III.		 wall between intelligence and criminal terrorism investigations
		 standard
	B	 FISA Court's concern about accuracy of FISA applications

i

		3. Additional FISA errors and DOJ OPR's investigation	39
	C.		
		memorandum	40
	D.	The impact of the wall	
	<i>Е</i> .		42
	L.,	Changes to the wan after September 11, 2001	
IV.	The	process for obtaining a FISA warrant	44
	A.		
		1. Agent of a foreign power	
		2. The application filed with the FISA Court	
	B.	Assembling an application for submission to the FISA Court	
	1.	1. Investigation and LHM prepared by field office	
		 Role of SSAs and IOSs at FBI Headquarters 	
		 Role of NSLU attorneys 	
		 4. Role of OIPR attorneys 	J I 52
		 Kole of Off R attorneys Expedited FISA warrants 	
	÷	5. Expedited FISA waitants	52
CHA	APT	ER THREE: THE FBI'S HANDLING OF THE	
Ci II		OENIX ELECTRONIC COMMUNICATION AND	
•			
		HER INFORMATION RELATING TO USE OF	• •
÷	AIF	RPLANES IN TERRORISTS ATTACKS	55
т.	T 4	oduction	
I.	Intro	oduction	55
II.	The	Phoenix EC	56
11.	A.		
	А.		
	ň	1. Assigning leads in the FBI	
	В.	The Phoenix EC	00
			<u> </u>
		1. Information on individuals	
		2. Recommendations in the Phoenix EC	64
		 Recommendations in the Phoenix EC Addressees on the Phoenix EC 	64 65
		 Recommendations in the Phoenix EC Addressees on the Phoenix EC Williams' theory 	64 65 66
	C. D.	 Recommendations in the Phoenix EC Addressees on the Phoenix EC Williams' theory FBI Headquarters' handling of the Phoenix EC 	64 65 66 68
		 Recommendations in the Phoenix EC Addressees on the Phoenix EC Williams' theory FBI Headquarters' handling of the Phoenix EC Assignment to the RFU 	64 65 66 68 69
		 Recommendations in the Phoenix EC Addressees on the Phoenix EC Williams' theory FBI Headquarters' handling of the Phoenix EC 	64 65 66 68 69
		 Recommendations in the Phoenix EC Addressees on the Phoenix EC Williams' theory FBI Headquarters' handling of the Phoenix EC Assignment to the RFU 	64 65 66 68 69 71
	D. E.	 Recommendations in the Phoenix EC Addressees on the Phoenix EC Williams' theory FBI Headquarters' handling of the Phoenix EC Assignment to the RFU Assignment to the UBLU The New York Division's handling of the EC 	64 65 66 68 69 71 77
III.	D. E.	 Recommendations in the Phoenix EC Addressees on the Phoenix EC Williams' theory FBI Headquarters' handling of the Phoenix EC Assignment to the RFU Assignment to the UBLU 	64 65 66 68 69 71 77

Į

ii

	1. Ineffective system for assigning and managing work
	2. Lack of adequate strategic analytical capabilities
	3. Resources and training for analysts
1. S. S.	4. Poor information flow and information sharing
	5. General complaints about the difficulties of working in
	ITOS
B.	
	1. Kenneth Williams
	2. FBI Headquarters
	3. Lynn
	4. Jay
•	5. FBI management
С.	Other pieces of intelligence concerning airplanes as weapons 96
D.	
CHAD	FER FOUR: THE FBI'S INVESTIGATION OF
L	ACARIAS MOUSSAOUI
I. Int	roduction101
	atement of facts related to the FBI's Moussaoui investigation
	atement of facts related to the FBI's Moussaoui investigation
II. Sta	atement of facts related to the FBI's Moussaoui investigation
II. Sta A.	atement of facts related to the FBI's Moussaoui investigation
II. Sta A. B.	atement of facts related to the FBI's Moussaoui investigation
II. Sta A. B.	atement of facts related to the FBI's Moussaoui investigation
II. Sta A. B.	Atement of facts related to the FBI's Moussaoui investigation
II. Sta A. B.	atement of facts related to the FBI's Moussaoui investigation
II. Sta A. B.	Atement of facts related to the FBI's Moussaoui investigation
II. Sta A. B.	atement of facts related to the FBI's Moussaoui investigation103Moussaoui's background103The FBI receives information about Moussaoui105The Minneapolis FBI's investigation1071.The Minneapolis FBI opens an intelligence investigation1071083.The investigation continues4.The decision to arrest Moussaoui1091095.Moussaoui's arrest111111
II. Sta A. B.	atement of facts related to the FBI's Moussaoui investigation103Moussaoui's background103The FBI receives information about Moussaoui105The Minneapolis FBI's investigation1071.The Minneapolis FBI opens an intelligence investigation10712.Initial checks for information3.The investigation continues4.The decision to arrest Moussaoui5.Moussaoui's arrest6.Search of hotel room and Al-Attas' possessions7.Interview of Al-Attas
II. Sta A. B.	atement of facts related to the FBI's Moussaoui investigation103Moussaoui's background103The FBI receives information about Moussaoui105The Minneapolis FBI's investigation1071.The Minneapolis FBI opens an intelligence investigation1071072.Initial checks for information3.The investigation continues4.The decision to arrest Moussaoui5.Moussaoui's arrest6.Search of hotel room and Al-Attas' possessions
II. Sta A. B.	atement of facts related to the FBI's Moussaoui investigation103Moussaoui's background103The FBI receives information about Moussaoui105The Minneapolis FBI's investigation1071.The Minneapolis FBI opens an intelligence investigation10712.Initial checks for information3.The investigation continues4.The decision to arrest Moussaoui5.Moussaoui's arrest6.Search of hotel room and Al-Attas' possessions7.Interview of Al-Attas
II. Sta A. B.	atement of facts related to the FBI's Moussaoui investigation103Moussaoui's background103The FBI receives information about Moussaoui105The Minneapolis FBI's investigation1071.The Minneapolis FBI opens an intelligence investigation10712.Initial checks for information1081083.The investigation continues1091095.Moussaoui's arrest1116.6.Search of hotel room and Al-Attas' possessions1121138.Interview of Al-Attas9.Minneapolis FBI's consultation with MinneapolisUnited States Attorney's Office116
II. Sta A. B.	atement of facts related to the FBI's Moussaoui investigation103Moussaoui's background103The FBI receives information about Moussaoui105The Minneapolis FBI's investigation1071.The Minneapolis FBI opens an intelligence investigation1071.2.Initial checks for information3.The investigation continues3.The investigation continues4.The decision to arrest Moussaoui5.Moussaoui's arrest1116.6.Search of hotel room and Al-Attas' possessions7.Interview of Al-Attas9.Minneapolis FBI's consultation with Minneapolis10.Al-Attas' arrest11610.10.Al-Attas' arrest118
II. Sta A. B.	atement of facts related to the FBI's Moussaoui investigation103Moussaoui's background103The FBI receives information about Moussaoui105The Minneapolis FBI's investigation1071.The Minneapolis FBI opens an intelligence investigation1071.2.Initial checks for information3.The investigation continues3.The investigation continues4.The decision to arrest Moussaoui5.Moussaoui's arrest1116.6.Search of hotel room and Al-Attas' possessions7.Interview of Al-Attas8.Interview of Moussaoui9.Minneapolis FBI's consultation with Minneapolis10.Al-Attas' arrest118Expedited deportation order
II. Sta A. B. C.	atement of facts related to the FBI's Moussaoui investigation103Moussaoui's background103The FBI receives information about Moussaoui105The Minneapolis FBI's investigation1071.The Minneapolis FBI opens an intelligence investigation10712.Initial checks for information1081083.The investigation continues1091095.Moussaoui's arrest1116.6.Search of hotel room and Al-Attas' possessions1121138.Interview of Al-Attas9.Minneapolis FBI's consultation with MinneapolisUnited States Attorney's Office116

	2.	Assignment of Moussaoui investigation at FBI	
		Headquarters	123
	3.	Prior relationship between the Minneapolis FBI and RFU	124
	4.	Gary seeks advice from ASAC Charles	127
	5.	Henry discusses with Don pursuing criminal warrant	128
	6.	CDC Rowley's recommendation	130
F .	The	FISA request	
	1.	Minneapolis seeks to expedite the FISA process	133
	2.	The RFU's assessment of the Minneapolis FBI's FISA	
		request	133
	3.	Additional information related to Moussaoui	134
	4.	Consultations with NSLU attorney Howard	
	5.	French information about Moussaoui	
	6.	Martin advises Minneapolis FBI that French information	
		is not sufficient to connect Moussaoui to a foreign power	141
	7.	Robin's research to link Moussaoui to recognized foreign	
		power or terrorist organization	144
	8.	Martin and Robin consult with NSLU attorney Tim	146
	9.	Martin tells Minneapolis its FISA request was not an	
		emergency	148
	10.	Martin seeks information from FAA	149
**	11.	na na shekara na 📕 a shekara a shekara s	
		London Legat	
	12.	Minneapolis prepares emergency FISA request	
	13.	Dispute between Minneapolis and Martin	
	14.	Minneapolis contacts RFU Unit Chief	155
	15.	Martin and Robin's consultation with NSLU attorney	
		Susan	
	16.		
		Additional information about Al-Attas and Moussaoui	
		Failure to reconsider seeking a criminal warrant	
		Additional French information received about Moussaoui	
G.	Dep	oortation plans semination of information about Moussaoui	171
H.			
I.	-	tember 11 attacks	177
J.		ormation received from British authorities on	
	Sep	tember 12 and 13	180

÷	K. Moussaoui's indictment	. 180
III.	OIG Analysis	. 181
1.1.	OIG Analysis A. No intentional misconduct	181
÷	B. Probable cause was not clear	
	C. Problems in the FBI's handling of the Moussaoui investigation	
	1. Initial evaluation of the request for a FISA warrant	
	2. Failure to reconsider criminal warrant	
	3. Conservatism with respect to FISA	
	D. Assessment of probable cause	
	E. Conflict between Minneapolis and FBI Headquarters	
in the second	F. Problems with legal review of FISA request	
	G. The Phoenix EC	
÷.,	H. Edits to Minneapolis FBI's FISA request	209
	I. Inadequate dissemination of threat information	211
	J. Inadequate training	
IV.	Individual performance	
	A. RFU	
in Maria Arabit	1. Don	
· ···· · · ·	2. Martin	
	3. Robin	
	B. NSLU attorneys	218
• •	C. Minneapolis FBI employees	218
V.	Conclusion	220
CII	ADTED FIVE. TWO CEDTEMPED 11 IIIA CIZEDO.	
CH.	APTER FIVE: TWO SEPTEMBER 11 HIJACKERS:	
	KHALID AL-MIHDHAR AND NAWAF AL-HAZMI	223
I.	Introduction	222
1.		443
II.	Background	225
	A. OIG investigation	
	B. Background on the CIA	227
	1. CIA authority and mission	
	2. Organization of the CIA	
	3. The CIA's collection and internal dissemination of	
	information	230
	4. Passing of intelligence information by the CIA to the FBI	
		v

	C.	FBI detailees to the CIA Counterterrorist Center	231
		1. FBI Headquarters detailees	
		2. Washington Field Office detailees	
		3. New York Field Office detailee	
III.	Fac	tual chronology regarding Hazmi and Mihdhar	233
	A.	Identification in January 2000 of Hazmi and Mihdhar as	
		al Qaeda operatives	234
		1. Background	237
		2. NSA provides intelligence regarding planned travel by	
		al Qaeda operatives to Malaysia	238
		3. Mihdhar's travel and discovery of his U.S. visa	
		4. CIR is drafted to pass Mihdhar's visa information to	· .
		the FBI	239
· .		5. Mihdhar in Dubai	
		6. CIA cable stating that Mihdhar's visa and passport	
		information had been passed to FBI	242
		7. The Malaysia meetings and surveillance of Mihdhar	· · ·
		8. OIG findings regarding FBI's knowledge about	
÷ .		Mihdhar and the Malaysia meetings	249
	B.	Hazmi and Mihdhar in San Diego	
		1. Introduction	
	· . ·	2. Hazmi and Mihdhar's association with Bayoumi	
		3. Hazmi and Mihdhar's communications	
,		4. Hazmi and Mihdhar's association with an FBI asset	
		beginning in May 2000	260
		5. OIG conclusion	
	C.	Mihdhar's association with Khallad, the purported	
		mastermind of the Cole attack	262
		1. Background	263
		2. Source's identification of Khallad	264
		3. OIG conclusions regarding whether the FBI was aware of	
		the source's identification of Khallad in the Kuala Lumpur	
		photograph	
	D.	FBI and CIA discussions about the Cole investigation in	
		May and June 2001	278
		1. Background	
		 Discussions in May 2001 	
,		3. June 11, 2001, meeting	

		4. OIG conclusions on May and June discussions	295
	E.	The FBI's efforts to locate Mihdhar in August and	
		September 2001	297
		1. Continuing review of the Malaysia meetings in July and	
		August 2001	297
• . •		2. Discovery of Mihdhar's entry into the United States	
		3. The FBI's intelligence investigation on Mihdhar	
÷.		4. The New York Field Office's investigation	
		5. OIG conclusions on the intelligence investigation	
	F.	Summary of the five opportunities for the FBI to learn about	
		Mihdhar and Hazmi	313
·, ·			
IV.	OIC	G's analysis of the FBI's handling of the intelligence information	
1 a.	con	cerning Hazmi and Mihdhar	
с	A.	Systemic impediments that hindered the sharing of information	
		between the CIA and the FBI	
		1. Use of detailees	316
		2. FBI employees' lack of understanding of CIA reporting	
		1	323
a.		3. Inadequate procedures for documenting receipt of CIA	
10.5		information	
		4. Lack of appropriate infrastructure in FBI field offices	
•		5. OIG conclusion on impediments to information sharing	
•	B.	The actions of the San Diego FBI	330
		1. The San Diego FBI's preliminary investigation of	
		Bayoumi	
		2. The FBI's handling of the informational asset	335
		3. San Diego FBI's failure to prioritize counterterrorism	
		investigations	
	C.	Events in the spring and summer of 2001	
		1. Restrictions on the flow of information within the FBI	
		2. Problems at the June 11 meeting	345
		3. The FBI's investigation in August 2001 to find Mihdhar	
		and Hazmi	349
	D.	Individual performance	355
		1. Dwight	355
		2. Malcolm	356
		3. Stan	. 357
		4. Max	

	5. Donna	
	6. Rob	
	7. Richard	
	8. Mary	
V .	OIG conclusions	
CHA	PTER SIX: RECOMMENDATIONS AND CONCLUSIONS.	
I.	Recommendations	
· .	A. Recommendations related to the FBI's analytical program	
	B. Recommendations related to the FISA process	
	C. Recommendations related to the FBI's interactions with the	ie
	Intelligence Community	
	D. Other recommendations	
II.	Conclusions	

CHAPTER ONE INTRODUCTION

I. Introduction

On September 11, 2001, 19 terrorists hijacked 4 commercial airplanes as part of a coordinated terrorist attack against the United States. Two of the planes crashed into the World Trade Center Towers in New York City and one hit the Pentagon near Washington, D.C. The fourth plane crashed in a field in southwestern Pennsylvania. More than 3,000 persons were killed in these terrorist attacks.

On February 14, 2002, the House of Representatives Permanent Select Committee on Intelligence and the Senate Select Committee on Intelligence began a joint inquiry to address questions related to the September 11 attacks, such as "what the Intelligence Community knew prior to September 11 about the scope and nature of any possible terrorist attacks... what was done with that information" and "how and to what degree the elements of the Intelligence Community have interacted with each other, as well as with other parts of the federal, state, and local governments, with respect to identifying, tracking, assessing, and coping with international terrorist threats."¹ This review became known as the Joint Intelligence Committee Inquiry or "the JICI review."

One of the key questions arising after the attacks was what information the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) knew before September 11 that was potentially related to the terrorist attacks. On May 21, 2002, Coleen Rowley, the Chief Division Counsel in the FBI's Minneapolis Field Office,² wrote a 13page letter to FBI Director Robert Mueller in which she raised concerns about how the FBI had handled certain information in its possession before the attacks. Among other things, Rowley discussed the FBI's investigation of Zacarias Moussaoui, a French citizen who had been arrested in Minneapolis on

¹ The U.S. "Intelligence Community" is composed of 14 agencies responsible for collecting intelligence information on behalf of the government and includes the Federal Bureau of Investigation and the Central Intelligence Agency (CIA).

² The CDC provides legal counsel and advice to field office management, supervisors, and agents on administrative and operational matters.

August 16, 2001. The Minneapolis FBI Field Office had received a telephone call from a representative of a flight school reporting suspicions about Moussaoui, who was taking flying lessons at the school near Minneapolis. Acting on this information, FBI and Immigration and Naturalization Service (INS) agents in Minneapolis investigated Moussaoui for possible connections to terrorism and discovered that he was in violation of his immigration status. As a result, on August 16, 2001, Moussaoui was taken into custody on immigration charges.

The Minneapolis FBI became concerned that Moussaoui was training to possibly commit a terrorist act using a commercial airplane. It therefore attempted to investigate his potential links to terrorism. To pursue this investigation, the Minneapolis FBI sought a warrant to search Moussaoui's computer and other belongings. However, FBI Headquarters did not believe that a sufficient predicate existed to obtain the search warrant, either a criminal warrant or a Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Act (FISA) warrant. Moussaoui, who was in custody at the time of the September 11 attacks, later was indicted and charged as a co-conspirator in the September 11 attacks.

In her May 21, 2002, letter to the FBI Director, Rowley criticized the FBI Headquarters managers who were involved with the Moussaoui investigation prior to September 11. FBI Director Mueller subsequently referred Rowley's letter to the Inspector General and asked the Office of the Inspector General (OIG) to review the FBI's handling of the Moussaoui investigation. In addition, the Director asked the OIG to review the issues in an Electronic Communication (EC) written by an FBI Special Agent in Phoenix (known as the Phoenix EC), as well as "any other matters relating to the FBI's handling of information and/or intelligence before September 11, 2001 that might relate in some manner to the September 11, 2001 attacks."

The Phoenix EC was a memorandum sent by an agent in the FBI's Phoenix office in July 2001 to FBI Headquarters and to the FBI's New York Field Office.³ The Phoenix EC outlined the agent's theory that there was a

³ This document has commonly been referred to as "the Phoenix memo" or "the Phoenix EC." Throughout this report, we use the term "Phoenix EC" to refer to this document.

coordinated effort by Usama Bin Laden to send students to the United States to attend civil aviation universities and colleges for the purpose of obtaining jobs in the civil aviation industry to conduct terrorist activity. The EC also recommended that FBI Headquarters instruct field offices to obtain student identification information from civil aviation schools, request the Department of State to provide visa information about foreign students attending U.S. civil aviation schools, and seek information from other intelligence agencies that might relate to his theory. At the time of the September 11 attacks, little action had been taken in response to the Phoenix EC.

The OIG agreed to conduct a review in response to the FBI Director's request. In conducting our review, OIG investigators also learned that prior to the September 11 attacks the Intelligence Community had acquired a significant amount of intelligence about two of the hijackers - Nawaf al Hazmi and Khalid al Mihdhar.⁴ Well before September 11, 2001, the Intelligence Community had discovered that Hazmi and Mihdhar had met with other al Qaeda operatives in Malaysia in January 2000. The CIA also had discovered that Mihdhar possessed a valid U.S visa and that Hazmi had traveled to the United States in January 2000. The FBI contended, however, that it was not informed of Mihdhar's U.S. visa and Hazmi's travel to the United States until August 2001, just before the September 11 attacks. At that time, the FBI had initiated an investigation to locate Mihdhar and Hazmi, but the FBI was not close to finding them at the time of the September 11 attacks. The OIG also learned that Hazmi and Mihdhar had resided in the San Diego area in 2000, where they interacted with a former subject of an FBI investigation and lived as boarders in the home of an FBI source. The OIG therefore decided to include in its review an investigation of the intelligence information available to the FBI about Hazmi and Mihdhar before September 11 and the FBI's handling of that intelligence information.

In December 2002, the JICI released its final report entitled, "Joint Inquiry into Intelligence Community Activities before and after the Terrorist Attacks of September 11, 2001." One of the report's recommendations was for the Inspectors General at the Department of Justice (DOJ), CIA, Department of

⁴ Mihdhar, Hazmi, and three others hijacked and crashed American Airlines Flight 77 into the Pentagon.

Defense, and Department of State to determine whether and to what extent personnel at those agencies should be held accountable for any acts or omissions with regard to the identification, prevention, and disruption of the September 11 terrorist attacks.

II. OIG investigation

The OIG's review focused on the FBI's handling of the Phoenix EC, the Moussaoui investigation, and the intelligence information about Mihdhar and Hazmi. To review these issues, the OIG assembled a team of four attorneys, three special agents, and two auditors. The team conducted 225 interviews of personnel from the DOJ, FBI, CIA, and other agencies. For example, we interviewed FBI personnel from FBI Headquarters; from FBI field offices in Minneapolis, San Diego, New York, Phoenix, and Oklahoma; and from FBI offices overseas. We also interviewed employees from the CIA, the INS, the National Security Agency (NSA), and the Federal Aviation Administration (FAA). We reviewed over 14,000 pages of documents we obtained from the FBI, the CIA, the NSA, and JICI.

Our review of the FBI's handling of the Hazmi and Mihdhar matter required us to obtain a significant amount of information from the CIA regarding its interactions with the FBI on that matter. To conduct our review, we thus had to rely on the cooperation of the CIA in providing us access to CIA witnesses and documents. We were able to obtain CIA documents and interviewed CIA witnesses, but we did not have the same access to the CIA that we had to DOJ information and employees. We also note that the CIA OIG is conducting its own inquiry of the CIA's actions with regard to the Mihdhar and Hazmi matter.

III. Organization of the OIG report

This report is organized into six chapters. Chapter One contains this introduction. Chapter Two provides general background on the issues discussed in this report. For example, it contains descriptions of key terminology, the FBI's organizational structure, the so-called "wall" that separated intelligence and criminal investigations in the FBI and the DOJ, the process for obtaining a FISA warrant, and other legal background issues related to how the FBI investigated terrorism and intelligence cases before September 11, 2001. Because the background chapter contains basic terminology and

concepts, those with more extensive knowledge of these issues may not need to read this chapter in full.

Chapter Three evaluates the FBI's handling of the Phoenix EC. As an initial matter, we provide background on how "leads" were assigned in the FBI before September 11, 2001, and we summarize the contents of the Phoenix EC. We then describe in detail how the Phoenix EC was handled within the FBI before September 11. In the analysis section of Chapter Three, we examine problems in how the Phoenix EC was handled, first focusing on the systemic problems that affected the way the FBI treated the EC and then discussing the performance of the individuals involved with the EC. At the end of the chapter we discuss several other pieces of information in the possession of the FBI before September 11 that also noted connections of potential terrorists to the aviation industry or the use of airplanes.

Chapter Four examines the FBI's investigation of Moussaoui, including allegations raised by Rowley. In this chapter, we describe in detail the facts regarding the FBI's investigation of Moussaoui, the interactions between the Minneapolis FBI and FBI Headquarters on the investigation, the request to seek a criminal warrant or a FISA warrant to search Moussaoui's belongings, and the plans to deport Moussaoui. We then provide our analysis of these actions. This analysis discusses systemic problems that this case revealed, and it also assesses the performance of the FBI employees who were involved in the Moussaoui investigation.

In Chapter Five, we examine the FBI's handling of intelligence information concerning Hazmi and Mihdhar. We found that, beginning in late 1999 and continuing through September 11, 2001, the FBI had at least five opportunities to learn of intelligence information about Mihdhar and Hazmi which could have led it to focus on them before the September 11 attacks. In this chapter, we describe each of these five opportunities in detail. We describe the intelligence information regarding Hazmi and Mihdhar that existed at the time, whether the information was made available to the FBI, and what additional information about Hazmi and Mihdhar the FBI could have developed on its own. In the analysis section of this chapter, we evaluate the problems that impeded the FBI's handling of the information about Hazmi and Mihdhar before September 11, and we also address the performance of the individuals involved in the Hazmi and Mihdhar case.

5

In Chapter Six, we set forth our recommendations for systemic improvements in the FBI and we summarize our conclusions.

The OIG completed a 421-page classified version of this report in July 2004. At that time, the OIG provided the report, which was classified at the TOP SECRET/SCI level, to the National Commission on Terrorist Attacks Upon the United States (9/11 Commission). The 9/11 Commission used certain information from our report in its final report. In July 2004, we also provided our classified report to certain congressional committees with oversight of the Department of Justice, including the House of Representatives and Senate Committees on the Judiciary, the Senate Select Committee on Intelligence, and the House Permanent Select Committee on Intelligence.

At the request of the Senate Judiciary Committee, the OIG has created this 370-page unclassified version of the report. To do so, we worked with the FBI, the CIA, and the NSA to delete classified information from our full report. However, the substance of the report has not changed, and we believe that this unclassified version fairly summarizes the findings of the full report.

6